Administration and Finance Committee

April 14, 2007

Newington, CT

Chairman Tom Frenaye, K1KI, called the meeting to order at 8:25 am with the following people in attendance, Dennis Bodson, W4PWF, Henry Leggette, WD4Q, Bill Edgar, N3LLR, Bob Vallio, W6RGG, Bill Sawders, K7ZM, Treasurer Jim McCobb, K1LU, CFO Barry Shelley, N1VXY, CDO Mary Hobart, K1MMH, and COO Harold Kramer, WJ1B.

President Joel Harrison, W5ZN and CEO David Sumner, K1ZZ were unable to attend due to other business commitments.

Regular Items
1. Pension Review Committee
Mr. McCobb reported on the on-going work of the pension review committee. For the benefit of the new members of the committee he explained for the new committee the basic ARRL pension plan design, costs, etc. The annual pension contribution is currently between $400,000 and $500,000 and is expected to increase in the future as the current staff population nears retirement. In conjunction with the health insurance benefit, these items represent the fastest growing expenses in the organization’s budget.
He further described the process of engaging a consultant to help review the future costs, plan design and vendors for plan services. He recommended that the ARRL hire a consulting firm to help the League make the appropriate decisions for the pension plan.
Mr. Shelley then led a discussion of the search process and decision of the sub-committee to recommend engaging The Bostonian Group to both assist the ARRL in reviewing and making decisions regarding the future design and implementation of retirement benefits for the staff as well as on-going advice for managing the pension plan.
Mr. McCobb noted for the Committee that this represented an unbudgeted expense of $20,000 for the consulting portion of the proposal.

The Committee then engaged in a detailed discussion of the pension plan, its objectives and philosophy for retirement benefits including both defined benefit and defined contribution plans. 
On the motion of Mr. McCobb, seconded by Mr. Edgar, the Committee unanimously approved the hiring of The Bostonian Group as advisors to the ARRL Pension Plan and the $20,000 expenditure for consulting advice regarding the design of the pension plan and the review of current pension plan providers. 
2. Future Revenue Committee

Mr. McCobb gave the background of the Future Revenue Committee (FRC) for the new A&F committee members. He turned the discussion over to Mr. Kramer to describe the status of the various projects. He described the three strategies recommended by the FRC currently being pursued. 
The Lab project was characterized as having the largest future revenue potential along with other benefits. There is a sub-committee working on this proposal consisting of Messers Hare, Kramer, McCobb, Huntington, Raisbeck and Fenstermaker and an engineering consultant. The sub-committee will be developing a business plan for this endeavor and, to that end, is considering hiring a consultant to help write the business plan to insure it encompasses all the necessary elements. Funds for the consultant will be reallocated from the $25,000 previously approved and earmarked for the publications consultancy. 
The Committee had a lengthy discussion of the potential risks and opportunities of this project including the appearance of a possible conflict of interest with our advertising customers, insurance risks involved with certifying equipment and possible risks to the ARRL reputation. Mr. McCobb noted that, under their current thinking, we would be working with an experienced partner and is confident they will help us identify and manage the risks involved.

Mr. Kramer than led the Committee through the status of the review of our publications. He has hired the firm of William Dunkerley Publishing Consultants to do the publications consulting project noting that Mr. Dunkerley was formerly the Managing Editor of QST. He will be reviewing our publications program with the objectives of improving revenues and developing an overall publications strategy. Mr. Dunkerley has completed preliminary staff interviews and noted ARRL has a demographic problem (aging) with its current market. He feels that ARRL doesn’t have a good market approach in its publications program and does not have sufficient direct marketing expertise noting that the ARRL needs to make more decisions based on data rather than opinions. He also believes we are weak in wholesale book and periodical markets with no coherent web advertising strategy and has recommended that we consider acquiring specific expertise in direct mail and web marketing. 
Mr. Kramer noted that he is looking at possibly adding another position to the Sales and Marketing area but has not made a decision at this point. If he believes it to be appropriate, he will come to the Committee with a specific proposal in the future.

Mr. Edgar expressed concern about over the commercialization of the various ARRL newsletters.

Mr. Frenaye asked that the overall cost of potential consultants not exceed the $25k approved in January and Mr. Kramer assured him it would not.
Mr. Kramer concluded his presentation with a discussion of the third strategy being pursued. This is the expansion of the ARRL product line. Consultants have suggested that our product line (soft goods and other items) is under marketed. To help gather information, an e-mail marketing survey has been developed and it will be distributed within the next couple of weeks. Consultants are also looking at possible vendors, etc. to add to the ARRL line.
The Committee discussion that followed focused on possible product ideas. It included a discussion of “print on demand” technology that is currently being used on select titles in our line. The technology has given us opportunities to offer titles that have been out of print for some time without the costs of large print runs, etc.
Mr. Frenaye suggested that we should publicize this technology and its use at ARRL while Mr. Mccobb offered that this could help identify opportunities we don’t know exist at this point.

3. 1st Quarter Financial Results

Mr. Shelley distributed printed copies of the March financial reports noting that the usual written report would be completed early next week. 
His oral report focused on the year-to-date results. By any measure, the first quarter results were excellent. Revenues, membership, income from operations and cash flow were all well above our original expectations for the quarter. These results were primarily driven by the FCC’s decision to eliminate Morse code as a licensing requirement. He noted that the 2007 Plan anticipated the FCC decision coming later in the year so the comparison of actual results to the Plan at this point in time is somewhat misleading. But the results are still well ahead of where we stood at the end of the same period of the prior year.
Income from operations, excluding the extraordinary expense of the Court of Appeals action, was $304,000, well in excess of the loss of $111,000 planned. After the expense of the law firm, the total gain for the first quarter was $185,000. Publication sales, particularly training materials were well ahead of plan for the first quarter and have helped raise overall sales as well. VE fees are also well in excess of expectations. 

Mr. Shelley noted that the ARRL had $750,000 in cash at the end of March, buoyed by strong positive cash flow in the quarter. They will be looking to invest some of the excess cash, short term, in money market type instruments until there is a better indication of cash needs in the summer months. Mr. McCobb asked that the cash position be reviewed with the idea of transferring some portion, possibly 1/3 of the amount, to the investment portfolio.

4. Investment Report
Mr. McCobb reported that, due to the timing of the Committee meeting, investment reports from custodial bank and investment firms for the end of the quarter, were not yet available to the Treasurer at this time due to the timing of the reports. They wll be available in the near future and he will provide the Committee with his usual report at that time.
He did note that the total portfolio was now in excess of $13 million and that the ARRL earns about $530,000 annually in dividend and interest income. He told the Committee that income can be taken out of the investment portfolio for operations but that has not been necessary over the past 2 years. He noted that in 2008, there will be a significant portion of the bond portfolio that will mature and reinvesting the funds will be a challenge.  

Mr. Shelley described the policy created by a former A & F committee that established guidelines for the amount of cash that can be withdrawn from the portfolio without Committee approval.   

Chairman Frenaye asked about the review of banking relationships. Mr. McCobb noted that this is a project of the CFO. 

5. Staffing Changes

Mr. Kramer discussed the various changes that have been implemented in the newly named Membership and Volunteer Programs (MVP) Department.

He noted that Debra Johnson had been hired as the new Education Manager and that the first Instructor Newsletter had been distributed to approximately 3,000 instructors. Debra will also assume responsibility for on-line courses. Marketing of courses will stay with Sales & Marketing. Participant interactions and work currently done by the Connecticut Distance Leaning Consortium (CTDLC) will be brought in house and we plan to hire a part-time person with the funds allocated to the CTDLC support component in the original Plan.
The search for an EmComm Manager has been narrowed to the final two candidates who will be coming in within the next two weeks for in-house interviews. 

There is still an opening in the Advertising Department for an Advertising Sales Representative and he described the difficulty being experienced in finding the right candidate for the position.
Old Business

6. Program Evaluation

Mr. Kramer noted that no progress has been made on this item due to the competing priorities.

7. CEO Evaluation

Mr. Frenaye noted that the A&F Committee should play a role in the evaluation of the performance of the CEO. He reported that the President is currently working on the issue and hasn’t made a proposal at the moment. He expressed concern about the apparent difficulty in coming up with a workable solution but noted that we don’t have a working long term process for evaluations of the CEO’s performance.
The Committee engaged in a detailed discussion of the process. Concerns were expressed about the delays in preparing a performance appraisal for the CEO. Committee members agreed with Mr. McCobb’s position that all officers should be evaluated based on annual objectives.

Mr. McCobb recommended that the A&F Committee create a compensation committee to deal with this issue as well as others. In support of the recommendation, Mr. Frenaye noted that the By-law 39 includes a provision that says the Committee shall "Evaluate Chief Executive Officer in coordination with the President."

Decision: A&F Chairman will establish a compensation subcommittee.
8. Advertising Update
Business Services Group Manager Deb Jahnke, K1DAJ, joined the meeting at this point to lead a discussion on her group and their on-going activities. She noted that the Amateur Radio industry is only cautiously optimistic about recent licensing changes so the results achieved in the first quarter are not directly related to the FCC decision. Manufacturers are looking for sales increases early next year as a result of the FCC’s recent actions. Many advertisers are actually not advertising as frequently at this point as they gave in the past. She mentioned that we had lost a couple of midsized advertisers. Competition for print advertising is coming in the form of catalogs from major manufacturers and retailers.

Ms. Jahnke noted that sales in first quarter were very good. Specialty advertising has helped increase overall revenues and we are offering new and different opportunities for advertisers including gatefold advertising. The Business Services Group is taking a “consultative” approach to advertisers. They are making a concentrated effort to learn about their business…..not just sell an ad, looking to sell a package of advertising. Print advertising is becoming more difficult to sell with each passing year. In addition we offer in-house services for production of ads for the advertisers.
She noted that the ARRL is expanding advertising possibilities into areas like employment ads. She noted a recent full page ad for the US Navy as an example.

The group is applying the techniques of consultative selling to the wholesale book sales efforts, looking to partner with the book dealers and large retail outlets.
9. Donor benchmarking
In response to a directive from the Committee, Ms. Hobart presented a proposal on the use of an outside consultant (Target Analysis Group, Cambridge MA) to analyze existing data on our individual membership, donation, sales, etc. She reported that the donor/member behavioral analysis would cost $6,000 for initial report with $2,500 updates available at our request. Ms. Hobart noted that she has used the proposed group before in her career with good results. She also noted that this would be an unbudgeted expense in 2007.

12:15 pm Committee broke for lunch.

During lunch, Director Edgar gave a presentation of the Adobe webinar (web enabled seminar) internet facility and discussed its uses within the Atlantic Division.  He showed its ability to share presentations electronically noting that the annual subscription costs for the service was $400 which allows unlimited usage for up to 15 participants at one time.   See http://www.adobe.com/products/acrobatconnect/
At 1 pm the Committee resumed discussion of the proposal presented by Ms. Hobart.
Mr. Frenaye wanted to confirm that this proposal was in response to the challenge of the Committee to do a better job of predicting outcomes from campaigns for funds which Ms. Hobart confirmed that it was. She also noted that the work of the consulting group should be seen as another tool that would be used by the Development Department. It was also mentioned that we would not get updates in the future if we were not convinced that the information was useful to the organization.
On the motion of Mr. Sawders, seconded by Mr. Edgar, it was unanimously approved to implement the proposal and engage the use of an outside firm to analyze our donor/member database information. 
10. Off-site back up system

Mr. Shelley reported that the back-up system approved by the committee has been ordered and current estimate of delivery is the week of April 30th with installation to follow at Interbridge, our Internet Service Provider, in New London, CT.

New Business

11. Operations impact of FCC changes

In response to this agenda item, Mr. Kramer presented a comparison of the licensing/testing volumes experienced so far this year in comparison to prior years and other similar periods of licensing upgrades. He noted volumes are up significantly so far this year.  (See attached file with VEC statistics)
Mr. Frenaye noted that there are three times as many upgrades as new licensees in the wake of the FCC’s action and it appears that, despite the activity levels, the total number of licensees dropped last month. (from the AH0A.org website)

Mr. Kramer continued with his discussion presenting ARRL web site statistics. In March there were 8.6 million page views with 436,000 unique visitors. He presented the Committee with information on top outside web searches, search items on the ARRL web site, and top pages viewed.
He also provided statistics on the telephone answering service in use for HQ calls after hours. The largest percentage of that are received are in regards to membership (37%) with a similar percentage for publication sales (36%). Another benefit of using the service is that more work is being accomplished at W1AW where calls used to be handled until 8 pm. No significant complaints have arisen from members and customers.  About 200 calls per week are being handled. 
Mr. Sawders suggested that the ARRL send someone to monitor call center on a periodic basis.
12. 2007 Plan Objectives

Mr. Frenaye opened the discussion reminding the Committee that they had discussed creating a chart of key plan items for quarterly reporting from CEO Sumner. He had been looking for the consolidation of various areas in one report. As the CEO was unable to attend the meeting he will be looking for this report in July and wants the CEO to have completed this item by then.
Mr. Kramer presented his system for tracking and reporting departmental objectives with the Committee reporting on status of projects and objectives.  The consensus of the Committee was that the form being used by the COO is very informative and encouraged its application by the other senior managers.

Ms. Hobart presented statistics on charitable giving in the first quarter. She noted one large Spectrum Defense gift ($78,000) was the result of the Pension Protection Act of 2006 regulations passed into law last year. 

13. Web/Seibel integration project

Mr. Kramer reported that there were currently four major web projects:

Logbook of the World

Web page/Seibel integration

Local updates to existing pages

Web applications for existing functions

He reviewed the current situation in the Web Software Development Department including the staffing which now includes two additional programmers, both with excellent skills, in addition to Jon Bloom.

He noted that the new LoTW server has been installed, the database software has been installed and data is on it. It is currently being tested and implementation should be in a couple of weeks. With the addition of the new staff, LoTW is the only application that is now dependent solely on Jon Bloom which he recognizes is not a desirable situation. The new certification process will be done in the 3rd quarter if no new major projects not currently on the schedule are added. LoTW user support still requires a significant staff effort, particularly with questions that really shouldn’t be directed at ARRL. (i.e. basic computer skills, etc.)
The Committee engaged in a discussion of LoTW user support and it was noted that this would also be a subject at the upcoming PSC meeting to be held in Newington the following weekend.  The Committee was informed that the LoTW support pages on the Web will be re-written in hopes of reducing the amount of direct contact with HQ on simple issues.

Mr. Kramer continued his discussion of this topic by describing the current status of the integration of the Web page and back office software (Seibel) for memberships. The project is progressing well, new pages have been designed and are in testing while programming to use the outside gateway (Authorize.net) is well underway. The Committee had an extensive discussion of the ramifications of taking credit card information over the Web and the need for security with the information. It was noted that, through the use of Authorize.net as the gateway, credit card information will not be stored on ARRL servers.
Mr. Edgar discussed his professional experiences with these matters, stressing the need for fraud protection relative to credit cards. Mr. Shelley noted that he believed there were protections offered in the suite of products from Authorize.net and would check with the project leader to make sure they were included.

Mr. Kramer concluded the discussion of this item noting that the facility for notifying customers of FedEx tracking numbers via e-mail has been recently added to our systems and it has reduced the phone traffic at HQ for people looking for delivery information. This also allows us to offer customers different shipping options.

There was a discussion of the large number of projects in the WSD Department. Mr. Kramer noted that by adding a local web page content control function for the various departments, it will help alleviate some back-up for projects as individuals will be able to make simple web page changes that now require WSDD staff involvement.
Mr. Frenaye asked Mr. Kramer about the process for setting priorities for WSDD projects. In doing so he recognized that the organization needs to improve its process for identifying and communicating the impacts of new projects that are introduced.
Mr. Vallio observed that there appeared to be less time being spent on LoTW, an issue raised by members of the DX community. Mr. McCobb then raised a point about the overall financial impact of LoTW and the process of not understanding the impacts at the beginning of the project. His observation is that LoTW is a continuing drain on the financial resources of the organization.

14. Expense Reimbursement
Mr. Frenaye began the discussion on the issue of timely filing of expense reimbursement reports. The President had asked A&F to recommend a policy regarding timely filing of such reports. The Committee considered what should be considered a reasonable amount of time between incurring expenses and filing reports. After an extensive discussion, the Committee decided not to impose a strict filing policy.
15. Credit Card Policy

The Committee engaged in a discussion of the policies surrounding ARRL corporate Amex cards including billing statements and the responsibility of an individual to reconcile charges on a timely basis.
Committee directs management to notify one individual that the corporate Amex card will be cancelled at the end of 30 days from the date of the letter.

16. Communications

Mr. Frenaye raised several issues about communications, specifically from HQ. He noted that it seemed like Section Managers weren’t hearing as much as they used to about what’s going on in membership services. He offered that the SMs were concerned because they feel that they should be in the loop regarding HQ staff dealing with Field Organization issues.
A discussion ensued about the current and past policies regarding correspondence with members noting the specific policy of including Directors on replies to member correspondence.  

Mr. Kramer offered that, taken to the extreme, this would be a burden on staff which generated further discussion on how to define what type of correspondence should be considered “significant” and, therefore, sent to Directors.
The Committee directed Mr. Kramer to consider the issue and report back to them at the July meeting.
Mr. Frenaye continued the discussion with comments about goals/objectives for HQ staff when responding to member requests. He noted that these had formerly been highlighted in the annual Plan but goals seemed to be different by department. Now there are no stated goals. Goal should be organization-wide. 
The Committee engaged in a detailed discussion of differing standards by department and what, if any, overall standards there should be for HQ in general.
Mr. Kramer agreed that the implementation of standards is a good practice and he will talk to managers and report back to the Committee.

Mr. Edgar raised the issue of CEO review of communications already approved by a committee and the Executive Committee which appeared to delay distribution of a particular announcement. The Committee discussed the specific timeframe of the action.
Mr. Frenaye also noted that the new book purchase policy for SMs and how it was communication to the Board. He observed that the Board should have been notified earlier after the PSC had dealt with the issue.

17. Building Security

Mr. Shelley gave an oral presentation, at the Committee’s request, on the security and alarm systems in place at the three Newington buildings. He reviewed for the Committee the locking/entry systems as well as theft and fire alarm protection at each building noting various procedures.
He also provided a summary of the recent incident at HQ where a fire alarm was triggered which resulted in a response by the Newington Fire Department.
18. Other Business
The Committee had a brief discussion of Division, Committee and Officer budgets and spending.

On the motion of Director Bodson, it was unanimously decided to adjourn the meeting at 4:40 pm.
Respectfully,

Barry J. Shelley, N1VXY

Chief Financial Officer
